S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 8th October 2019 

In the Parish Council Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton
1.  PRESENT: Mr D Price, Mr I Jordan, Mr A Evans, Mr M Narborough, Mr J Smallwood, Mr P Bland, Mr H Hofmeister, Mrs D Gotts, Mrs T Banks, Mrs M Albinson, Mr S Wells, Mr K Reynolds, Mr R Williamson, Mr S Scales, Mrs T L Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Parish Clerk). 
(Borough Councillor Mrs E Nockolds – late attendance)
APOLOGIES: No apologies were recorded for County Cllr Mr S Eyre or Borough Cllr Mr G Middleton
2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 10th September 2019, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Jordan, seconded by Mr Wells with three abstentions, all other members were in favour and they were signed by the Chairman.

3. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – Mr Smallwood and Mrs Banks declared an interest as they are Allotment Tenants.

4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – None present
5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS: 

Borough Councillor Nockolds:  See attached Report
County Councillor Eyre:  No Report 
6.  REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:
Assets 
Mr Narborough stated that no meetings had been held, however, he wished to raise and discuss one or two items.  

Recently Vacated Allotment – Plot Number 25A: Mr Narborough informed members that he had recently visited the Allotments and was disappointed to see that following an Allotment Tenants decision to quit their tenancy, some old wooden pallets, some kitchen units and other waste items had been left on the Allotment Plot.
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Mr Narborough circulated some photos of the items and members felt that the situation was unacceptable.
After discussion, Mr Price proposed that a letter should be sent to the Allotment Tenant requesting that the various waste items are removed within the next two weeks, failure to do so will result in the Parish Council employing someone to carry out the work and the bill being sent to the Allotment Tenant concerned, this was seconded by Mr Jordan and unanimously agreed.

Dumped Soil at the Manure Compound: Mr Narborough stated that during his recent visit to the Allotments, he had been shocked to find that soil dumped in the Manure compound had been spread over the Car Park area, making a muddy mess.

Mr Reynolds explained that Mrs Kirby had contacted him to ask for his help to disperse the dumped soil so that it was not in a heap.
Mr Reynolds said that he was happy to help with the request and did what he thought was best.  He explained that he spread the soil over a small area of the Car Park and felt that in a short time the rain would wash the soil through the stony surface.

Mr Narborough felt that as Chairman of the Assets Committee he should have been made aware of the situation and added that the area had become a mess and would be muddy for some time.

Members discussed the situation and felt that whilst there was some miscommunication regarding the matter, thanks should be given to Mr Reynolds for carrying out the work.

Dumped Glass:  Mrs Banks reported that some glass panels have been dumped in the Allotments hedge.
Mrs Cornwell said that she would ask Mr McIntyre to remove these.

Beer Festival:  Mr Narborough stated that a member of the Beer Festival had hoped to attend the evenings meeting, however, he was unable to do so. It was said that he will hopefully attend the next Parish Council meeting in November.
Mr Narborough reported that following discussions with the Beer Festival Committee it had been reported that £32,000 has been raised for Charity over the last three Beer Festival Events.
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Mr Smallwood spoke regarding the Beer Festival and was disappointed to note that following the Portaloos being knocked over due to late collection in 2018, the grass in that area is still suffering and has failed to regrow leaving bald areas.

Mr Smallwood asked if the areas affected could be re-seeded.
Mr Narborough said that the fencing of the area this year had alleviated several Security issues and had avoided a repeat of that situation, he said that he would look at the grass area affected and assess what action could be taken.

Complaint from Nursery Lane resident:  Mrs Cornwell informed members that an email had been received from a resident of Nursery Lane stating that she was upset that the Beer Festival Event looks like it will be held every August Bank Holiday weekend.

She stated that the resident had complained the previous year and said that the weekend event is noisy and causes traffic congestion along Nursery Lane.

Mrs Cornwell explained that the resident had requested that the Event be relocated to Wootton Park, however, after Mr Narborough taking the suggestion to the Beer Festival Committee, they had felt that another venue was not appropriate.

Mr Price commented that the cars parked along Nursery Lane was a problem and had caused difficulties for an ambulance to gain access, it was said that future events should have an Urban Clearway imposed for Nursery Lane and that this should be raised with Cllr Nockolds and pursued by the Parish Council.
Village Hall Noggins:  Mrs Cornwell confirmed that following advice from Mr Murray the Structural Surveyor, she had obtained a quote of £920.00+VAT from D & E Builders Ltd to insert noggins into the Village Hall Lobby, Kitchen and Conference Room ceilings.
It was explained that the purpose of the noggins would be to strengthen the structure and to avoid future cracking.
Mrs Cornwell added that the quote also includes emulsion to the three rooms (walls and ceilings).

After discussion, Mr Jordan proposed that the Parish Council accepts the quote and asks D & E Builders Ltd to carry out the work at a cost of £920.00+VAT, this was seconded by Mr Scales with all members in favour. 
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Finance
Mr Jordan confirmed that the last Finance Committee meeting was held on Wednesday 2nd October 2019, the minutes of which had been circulated to all members.

Comment was made that the Parish Council Finances are in a good position, currently sitting below half of the Budget. Mr Jordan proposed that the Finances are a correct record of the half year accounts; this was seconded by Mr Smallwood with all members in favour.
Donation to Citizens Advice Bureau: Mr Narborough noted that once again a donation of £250.00 has been paid to the Citizens Advice Bureau, he commented that this donation has been paid to the charity for many years.

Mr Jordan explained that some time ago the Parish Council had decided that the Citizens Advice Bureau is a valuable service which may be of benefit to everyone in the Parish, it was confirmed that the donation is used to maintain the service locally and that they are grateful for the donation and a thank you letter is always received.
Mr Smallwood suggested that it may be a good idea to invite a representative from the Citizens Advice Bureau to come and talk to us at the Parish Assembly.

Village Hall Stage:  Mr Jordan confirmed that arrangements have been made for a skip to be delivered during the October half term break, when the stage will be dismantled and removed. He added that beneath the stage are some old Christmas decorations which will also be disposed of.

It was suggested that with the small amount of money in hand in the Village Hall funds, this could be used to purchase new Christmas decorations and Mrs Cornwell and Mrs Kirby have kindly offered to go shopping for these.

Mr Jordan proposed that the Parish Council should purchase some new Christmas decorations for the Village Hall, this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour.

Replacement Village Hall Tables: Mr Jordan spoke regarding the possibility of replacing the aging Village Hall Tables with collapsible, folding banquet style tables and said that a sample table had been ordered from ESPO.

Unfortunately, the sample table had not yet been delivered, however, he wished to confirm that the matter is in hand.
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Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation:  Mrs Cornwell reminded members that it is necessary/good practice to have the Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation checked and initialled at the monthly Parish Council Meetings where all Parish Councillors were present.
Mrs Cornwell provided Mr Price with the Bank Statements for September 2019 and explained the Bank Balance, the total of Unpresented Cheques and the Balance of the Current Account and Treasury Deposit Account.  These amounts altogether correspond with amounts in the Cashbook.

Once Mr Price was happy that everything balanced, he and Mr Jordan, the Chairman of the Finance Committee initialled the Bank Statements. 
Planning  

Town and Country Planning Act 1990 Appeal Under Section 78

16/02231/OM – Land West of Knights Hill – News Statement:  Mrs Cornwell informed members that prior to attending the evenings meeting, her husband had drawn her attention to a Lynn News, News Statement from the Borough Council regarding the Knights Hill Planning Appeal.

Mrs Banks located the News Statement on her phone and read out the details:

Members of the planning committee were this week asked whether they wish to withdraw the highways reason for refusal on the Knights Hill Planning application for 600 homes.

Members were informed that the appellants had received legal advice which suggested that the highways reason was unarguable.  The appellants said that if the highways reason was withdrawn, then no application for costs would be made.

Members of the planning committee were reminded that there would be no representation from Norfolk County Council to defend the highways reason, and no planning evidence from Borough Council of King's Lynn & West Norfolk officers, as clear written and verbal advice was given that the application should be approved and the members' decision to refuse, including the highways reason, was contrary to the officer recommendation.

Members were also told that the council has sought its own legal advice, which confirmed the council could be found to have acted unreasonably if it pursued the highways reason for refusal and that this would leave it open to a partial award of costs which could be up to half a million pounds.
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The report to the committee pointed out that if the borough council did drop the highways reason and argued only on the first reason of protection of the setting of Castle Rising castle, then the parish council, local residents and other third parties could continue to express their concerns to the appeal when it is heard.

Members voted in favour of dropping the highways reason for refusal, 7 votes to 4 with some abstentions.

The council will now prepare its case based on the first reason for refusal - protection of the setting of the castle.

Notes for Editors

The formal public inquiry will be heard from 14-17 January 2020.
The Planning Application and associated documents can be found on the council's planning portal under reference 16/02231/OM

Mr Price spoke regarding the situation and referred all members to the circulated Notes he had produced – Support for the Borough Councils rejection of the Knight’s Hill Development.

Mr Price confirmed that a large part of our submitted objections covers transport issues.
Members discussed Mr Prices circulated Notes and felt that he had done a good job, with one minor amendment, Mr Jordan proposed that the Parish Council is happy with the Notes and that they are submitted to the Inquiry which is due to be heard from 14th – 17th January 2020, this was seconded by Mr Wells with all members in favour.

Members thanked Mr Price for producing the Notes.
Mr Smallwood spoke regarding the possibility that the Borough Council’s refusal of the Planning Application is upheld at the Inquiry and suggested that the issue could rumble on for decades.
He suggested that a long-term solution to the issue would be to take the matter out of the hands of the developers and use the land for an alternative purpose.

Mr Price commented that the area of land falls largely within Castle Rising Parish and any alternative ideas would need to be driven by them, however, ultimately any decisions regarding the land would fall to the Landowners.
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Mr Bland was disappointed that the News Release seemed to indicate that the Borough Council has buckled, he added that previous reports were that they had £500,000 to defend their decision to refuse the application.

Kings Lynn Transport Strategy:  Mr Bland spoke regarding the recent Kings Lynn Transport Strategy Stakeholder Event he had attended and commented that he had found the meeting frustrating.

He said that within the strategy it had indicated that a few Cycle Racks and a new Cycleway would solve the towns traffic issues.

He added that Mr Ben Colson had been through the Transport Strategy document and had produced a four-page report picking holes in the document.

Mr Bland said that the situation needs to be thought about radically, for example a new bridge in Kings Lynn would make major improvements locally.  He felt that other areas in the County are receiving funding for improvements, such as the Northern Distributor Road in Norwich and a new bridge planned for Great Yarmouth. 

Policy   No meeting held
Public Right of Way at Hopkins and Moore Development – 9-acre field:  Mrs Cornwell confirmed that work to create a tarmac Cycle path / footpath at the Public Right of Way which runs alongside the new Hopkins and Moore development has started.

She explained that following a recent Wootton Park Association meeting it had been suggested that a footpath from the new Car Park area could also be incorporated to join the new Cycle path / footpath to give users easier access to Wootton Park.

Mrs Cornwell explained that she had spoken to Richard, the site manager who had confirmed that this was not within the Section 38 agreement, however she had asked Richard if it could be incorporated.

Mrs Cornwell was pleased to report that following further discussions with Richard, the Site Manager they have kindly carried out the work.

Members were extremely grateful for this and agreed that a letter of thanks should be sent to Hopkins and Moore Developers.
7. REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:

Infant School: – See attached Report 
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Junior School: - See attached Report 
Mrs Banks stated that she is concerned regarding the lack of engagement from the Junior school and was disappointed that the Photography Competition which had run for several years would cease due to lack of interest, there were only seven entries last year.

Comment was made that there is also a lack of interest in the Allotment Garden, which is disappointing.

Mr Price stated that within the Parish Council Newsletter, he had included a piece regarding the Junior School Allotment Garden highlighting the need for volunteers to help with its continued running. He added that one gentleman and two ladies had put their names forward as part-time helpers.
Mr Scales said that he would send an email to Mrs Earl, the Headteacher, so that she can raise the issue at the Parents Forum scheduled for tomorrow evening - 9th October 2019.

Finally, Mrs Banks said that in the past the Junior school had entered and had done very well in Public Speaking competitions, however, noted that this had also stopped.
Mr Scales felt that perhaps children have other interests nowadays such as sports.

Mr Evans enquired what percentage of pupils attend the Junior School from outside the Parish as he had noticed far more cars at drop off and collection times.

Comment was made that approximately 70% of pupils come from outside the Parish, however, it was felt that with the proposed new housing development for the rear of the school, a new Car Parking area will help alleviate traffic issues in the future.

Wootton Park: – Mrs Gotts confirmed that everything was as per the circulated Minutes, she added that she had met with Mr Will Border recently and confirmed that the dykes have been cleared and the vandalised cycle inhibitors are due to be repainted.
Due to the increased vandalism, CCTV is something that is also being investigated.
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Mr Williamson said that following requests from residents, the Picnic on the Park Event is hopefully going ahead subject to volunteers, a date has been booked for Saturday 6th June 2020.
It was reported that there are currently 121 members of the “200 Club”, Mr Marrow is looking into promoting the “200 Club” in the Lynn News.
South Wootton in Bloom: – Mrs Albinson confirmed that a meeting had been held on 19th September 2019, the minutes of which had been circulated to all members.

She stated that she had recently visited the Junior School to talk to the children and to congratulate them for winning their Award.

Mrs Albinson explained that she and Mrs Price had spoken to Mrs Earl, the Headteacher, and had felt that if the school are committed, they may be able to convince Nigel Downer to continue with the photography competition.

Regarding the Infant School and Churchyard, it was reported that Awards in the Anglia in Bloom Competition were won in these areas too. A wooden bowl for “Best Small Town” was also received.

Mrs Albinson reported that the flower bed outside The Limes was no longer going ahead.

8. CORRESPONDENCE: – 
NCC




Parish Paths Seminar


Info
Norfolk Coast Partnership

Dark Skies Festival



   “

Norfolk Minerals & Waste LP
Preferred Options Consultation

   “

Royal Air Force


Information Update – Sandringham
   “

NHS




Flu Vaccination



   “

Police




Drop-In Session Dates


   “

Citizens Advice Bureau

Thank you for Donation letter

   “


Newsletter:  Mr Price referred to the circulated Newsletter and asked members if they had any additions or amendments to make. With one minor amendment and an addition regarding the Knight Hill Planning Application Appeal, Mr Price proposed that the Newsletter should be published, this was seconded by Mr Jordan with all members in favour.

Committee Meeting Schedule:  Mr Jordan spoke regarding the Committee Meeting Schedule and noted that dates for the Finance Committee meetings had mainly fallen on 1st of the month.
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He requested that due to production of the Bank Statements and other factors these dates should be put back to 8th of the month, therefore dates for Finance Committee meetings will be re-scheduled as follows:

Thursday 2nd January 2020 to Wednesday 8th January 2020

Wednesday 1st April 2020 to Wednesday 8th April 2020

Wednesday 1st July 2020 to Wednesday 8th July 2020.

All members were happy.
9. ACCOUNTS: –Agreed, as per circulated lists below, 

Voucher
Payee



Chq

Reason



Amount
No




No

144
Viking



107677
Stationery & Stamps

440.82

145
BMAC Garden Services
107678
Various Jobs


200.00

146
D & E Builders


107679
New Cemetery Path
          1898.40

147
Pattrick & Thompson

107680
Wooden Stakes – Cemetery
  24.48

148
Castle Rising PC

107681
Knights Hill Planning fees
639.51

149
Anglian Water


107682
VH Water


191.47

150
Anglian Water


107683
Allots Water


    1.95

151
Anglian Water


107684
PO Water


  62.94

152
Mr P Bland


107685
Mileage – Housing Conf
  25.11

153
Technix Rubber Matting
107686
W/P Matting


126.00

154
Total Gas & Power

107687
S/Lighting Supply – Aug
627.64

155
Total Gas & Power

107688
PO Electric- Aug

  70.68

156
Total Gas & Power

107689
VH Electric – Aug
     
225.93

157
CGM



107690
Grass Cutting

974.52

158
ECS Computers

107691
Email/Internet/Backup
140.64

159
CPRE



107692
Subscription


  36.00

160
Citizens Advice

107693
Donation


250.00

161
Brights Ltd


107694
VH Cleaning


405.22

162
Bmac Gdn Svs

107695
W/P, Bins/Litter/Cem
130.00

163
PJ Windows


107696
Bus Shelter cleaning
  75.00

164
Sandringham Sawmill

107697
Posts – Pond


  21.69

165
CGM



107698
F/Meadow, W/P

270.00

166
HMRC



107699
Cont’b Sept


797.43

167
Prudential


107700
AVC – TC – 
Sept

  80.00

167A
Norfolk Pension Fund

D/D 26 Sept
Cont’b –Sept
                        984.24

167B
Mrs T Cornwell

D/D 26 Sept
Salary & Exps – Sept BACS  )

167C
Mrs M Kirby


D/D 26 Sept
Salary – Sept  - BACS  )       2386.28

167D
W W Lucas


D/D 26 Sept
Wages – Sept BACS  )

167E
A J Walker


D/D 26 Sept
Salary & Exps –Sept- BACS )

167F
R McIntyre


D/D 26 Sept
Salary – Sept - BACS  )         

167G
D Philpot


D/D 26 Sept
Wages Sept -  BACS   )        1397.54


167H
Peter Bourner


D/D 26 Sept
Tree Surgery

 
900.00

167I
Barclays


D/D 

Account Chgs

   
  41.40
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Bank balances as at 30.9.2019
Community Account
      

     
         36,480.77
Step saver a/c
                 
      
                  0.00
Treasury Deposit                                                                             225,000.00
Total                                                                                              £261,480.77
Borough Councillor Nockolds:  Cllr Nockolds apologised for her late arrival to the meeting and explained that she had just come directly from a Borough Council meeting elsewhere.

She asked members if they had seen sight of a report from Stuart Ashworth, the Assistant Director – Environment & Planning and the Press Release regarding the Knights Hill Planning Appeal.
She explained that following information received from their QC, Members of the Borough Councils Planning Committee had been asked whether they wish to withdraw the highways reason for refusal on the Knights Hill Planning application. 


She explained that Members were informed that the appellants had received legal advice which suggested that the highways reason was unarguable.  
It was said that Members of the Planning Committee were also reminded that there would be no representation from Norfolk County Council to defend the highways reason.

The report to the committee pointed out that if the Borough Council did drop the highways reason and argued only on the first reason of protection of the setting of Castle Rising castle, then the Parish Council, local residents and other third parties could continue to express their concerns to the appeal when it is heard.

Cllr Nockolds stated that if the Borough Council continued to fight on highways reasons, the judges could put the costs on to the Taxpayer which if it was added to South Wootton’s Special Expenses this could amount to £7.00 per person.
Cllr Nockolds explained that subsequently the Borough Council has decided to fight the appeal based on heritage reasons only.

Members stated that they felt extremely disappointed that the Borough Councils Planning Committee had rolled over on their decision.

Cllr Nockolds pointed out that Borough Councillors are elected to look after Taxpayers money and Planning Officers are employed to advise Councillors who are not experts.
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Mr Price referred to the Borough Councils recent Planning Update session and stated that the 700 proposed dwellings at Knight’s Hill have been removed from the Local Plan Housing Allocation calculations. 
He added that prior to learning about this situation, he had prepared some Notes – Support for the Borough Councils rejection of the Knight’s Hill Development, he confirmed that part of these Notes covers transport issues.
Members agreed that if the Borough Council covers the heritage aspects, the Parish Council should continue to fight on both issues, heritage and transport.

There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.35pm.
10. NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 12th November 2019, in the Parish Council Meeting Room, South Wootton.
12th November 2019                                                               

     Chairman
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